Title: Family violence and COVID-19: Increased vulnerability and reduced options for support

Authors: Prof Kim Usher, AM, RN PhD FACMHN¹ (corresponding author); A/Prof Navjot Bhullar, BA(Hons) MA MPhil PhD MAPS²; Joanne Durkin PgDip MA¹; Naomi Gyamfi, BSc (Hons) MSc¹; Prof Debra Jackson, AO, RN PhD FACN SFHEA MRSNZ³

- ¹ School of Health, University of New England, Australia
- ² School of Psychology, University of New England, Australia
- ³ University of Technology, Sydney, Australia

Introduction

Family violence refers to threatening or other violent behaviour within families that may be physical, sexual, psychological, or economic, and can include child abuse and intimate partner violence (Peterman et al. 2020, van Gelder et al. 2020). Family violence during pandemics is associated with a range of factors including economic stress, disaster-related instability, increased exposure to exploitative relationships, and reduced options for support (Peterman et al. 2020). Due to the social isolation measures implemented across the globe to help reduce the spread of COVID-19, people living in volatile situations of family violence are restricted to their homes. Social isolation exacerbates personal and collective vulnerabilities while limiting accessible and familiar support options (van Gelder et al. 2020). In many countries, including Australia, we have already seen an increase in demand for domestic violence services and reports of increased risk for children not attending schools (Duncan, 2020); a pattern similar to previous episodes of social isolation associated with epidemics and pandemics (Boddy, Young & O'Leary 2020). In Australia, as stay at home orders came into force, the police in some parts of the country reported a 40% drop in crime overall, but a 5% increase in domestic abuse call outs by police (Kagi 2020). At the same time in Australia, Google reported a 75% increase in internet searches relating to support for domestic abuse (Poate 2020).

This pattern is repeated internationally. Reports of domestic abuse and family violence have increased around the world since social isolation and quarantine measures came into force.

This article has been accepted for publication and undergone full peer review but has not been through the copyediting, typesetting, pagination and proofreading process, which may lead to differences between this version and the <u>Version of Record</u>. Please cite this article as <u>doi:</u> 10.1111/inm.12735

Recently, anecdotal evidence from the US, China, Brazil and Australia indicate increases in intimate partner, women and children violence due to isolation and quarantine (Campbell 2020; Peterman et al. 2020; van Gelder et al. 2020). China, the first country to impose mass quarantine in the Wuhan province, saw reported domestic abuse incidents rise threefold in February 2020 compared to the previous year (Allen-Ebrahimian 2020). As Europe imposed quarantine measures in an effort to slow the tide of infection, the Italian government began commissioning hotels to provide shelter to the increasing number of people fleeing abusive situations (Davies & Batha 2020). Similarly, France reported a 32% - 36% increase in domestic abuse complaints following the implementation of self-isolation and quarantine measures (Reuters News Agency 2020). France also began commissioning hotels as shelters for those fleeing abuse. As quarantine measures extended to the US, individual states reported similar increases in domestic abuse incidents ranging from 21%-35% (Wagers 2020). Back in Europe, the UK has also seen concerns about increase in family violence (Bradbury-Jones & Isham 2020). There have been reports of homicide associated with family violence in several countries (Bradbury-Jones & Isham 2020; Reuters News Agency 2020). The National Domestic Abuse Hotline in the UK saw a 25% increase in calls since stay at home measures were implemented (Kelly & Morgan 2020), recording at least eight family violence related deaths (Knowles 2020).

Isolation and family violence

As the novel coronavirus outbreak has intensified globally, countries are adopting dedicated measures to slow the spread of the virus through mitigation and containment (van Gelder et al. 2020; Campbell 2020). Social distancing and isolation are central to the public health strategy adopted by many countries, and in many settings, penalties are in place for any person who breach these imposed restrictions. Social isolation requires families to remain in their homes resulting in intense and unrelieved contact as well as the depletion of existing support networks, such as through extended family as well as through social or community-based support networks for families at risk. Additionally, isolation places children at greater risk of neglect as well as physical, emotional, sexual and domestic abuse (National Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children [NSPCC] 2020). Due to (necessary) imposed social distancing and isolation strategies, and the resulting shortages of essential resources and economic consequences of these measures, people globally are living under stressful conditions. While social isolation is an effective measure

of infection control, it can lead to significant social, economic and psychological consequences, which can be the catalyst for stress that can lead to violence.

A perfect storm

Isolation paired with psychological and economic stressors accompanying the pandemic as well as potential increases in negative coping mechanisms (for example, excessive alcohol consumption) can come together in a perfect storm to trigger an unprecedented wave of family violence (van Gelder et al. 2020). In Australia, as social distancing measures came into place, alcohol good sales rose more than 36% (Commonwealth Bank Group 2020) and as restaurants, bars and pubs closed, people are now drinking more within the confines of their homes. Unemployment figures around the world have rapidly risen into the double digits, with millions signing up for welfare payments and a worldwide recession predicted in the near future (Kennedy 2020). Substance misuse, financial strain, and isolation are all well-known domestic abuse risk factors (Richards 2009). During isolation, there are also fewer opportunities for people living with family violence to call for help. Isolation also helps to keep the abuse hidden with physical or emotional signs of family violence and abuse less visible to others (Stark 2009).

COVID-19 and coercive control

Reports show that COVID-19 is used as a coercive control mechanism whereby perpetrators exert further control in an abusive relationship, specifically in the use of containment, fear and threat of contagion as a mechanism of abuse. In Australia, charities providing support to people experiencing domestic abuse have highlighted concerns specifically related to reports from people whose intimate partners are using COVID-19 as a form of abuse. There have been reports of misinformation used by intimate partners related to the extent of quarantine measures (Gearin & Knight 2020) and other forms of COVID-19 related abuse (Fielding 2020). Further, there are reports that those experiencing domestic abuse may be afraid to go to hospital for fear of contracting COVID-19 (Fielding 2020).

Reimagining support networks for people living with family violence during these challenging times

We recognise that these are challenging times for all of us, but especially for the most vulnerable families and children. The United Nations Secretary General Antonio Guterres recently called for

countries to prioritise support and set up emergency warning systems for people living with family violence (News Wires 2020). Pharmacies and grocery stores in France are now providing emergency warning systems to help enable people indicate they are in danger and need support (Guenfound 2020), through the introduction of code words to alert staff they need help (Davies & Batha 2020). Domestic abuse support agencies in some areas have published specific guidance on domestic abuse in COVID-19 focussing on what friends and family can do to support people who are isolated (Domestic Violence Resources Centre Australia [DVRCA] 2020). Charities are also recognising the role that neighbours can play in supporting people living with family violence, providing advice on what to listen for and look for while they themselves are home and encouraging conversation with neighbours (Gerster 2020).

Conclusion

The fear and uncertainty associated with pandemics provide an enabling environment that may exacerbate or spark diverse forms of violence. Actions such as social distancing, sheltering inplace, restricted travel, and closures of key community resources are likely to dramatically increase the risk of family violence (Campbell, 2020). Governments and policy makers must create awareness about an increased risk of violence during pandemics, highlight the need for people to keep in touch with each other (while observing precautionary measures) and the great importance of reporting any concerns of abuse. It is important to remember that maintaining social connectedness is an important strategy during times of isolation (Usher et al. 2020); even more so with family or friends you suspect may be at risk of family violence. In addition, information about services available locally (e.g. hotlines, Tele-health, respite services, shelters, rape crisis centers, counselling), must be made known to the general public through a range of sources, including social media, the mainstream media and health facilities. Mental health professionals can support people by providing first-line psychological support, including listening empathetically and without judgment, enquiring about needs and concerns, validating peoples' experiences and feelings, enhancing safety, and connecting people to relevant support services (WHO 2020).

REFERENCES:

Allen-Ebrahimian, B. (2020 March 7). China's Domestic Violence Epidemic, *Axios*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 from: https://www.axios.com/china-domestic-violencecoronavirus-quarantine-7b00c3ba-35bc-4d16-afdd-b76ecfb28882.html

Bradbury-Jones, C. & Isham, L. (2020). The pandemic paradox: the consequences of COVID-19 on domestic violence. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, doi: https://doi.org/10.1111/jocn.15296

Campbell, A. M. (2020). An Increasing Risk of Family Violence during the Covid-19 Pandemic: Strengthening Community Collaborations to Save Lives. *Forensic Science International: Reports*, 100089.

Commonwealth Bank Group. (Mar 30 2020). An early look at how the Coronavirus is affecting household spending *Global Economic & Markets Research; Commonwealth Bank Group Australia*. Retrieved on 10th April, 2020 from:

https://www.commbank.com.au/guidance/business/an-early-look-at-how-the-coronavirus-is-affecting-household-spen-202003.html

Davies, S. & Batha, E. (2020 March 26). Europe braces for domestic abuse 'perfect storm' amid coronavirus lockdown. *Thomas Reuters Foundation News*. Retrieved on 17th April, 2020 from: https://news.trust.org/item/20200326160316-710uf

Domestic Violence Resources Centre Australia (DVRCA) (March 2020) Coronavirus (COVID-19) and family violence. *DVRCA*. Retrieved on 10th April, 2020 from:

https://www.dvrcv.org.au/help-advice/coronavirus-covid-19-and-family-violence/family-friends-and-neighbours

Gearin, M. & Knight, B. (2020 March 29). Family violence perpetrators using COVID-19 as a form of abuse we have not experienced before. *ABC News Australia*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 from: https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-03-29/coronavirus-family-violence-surge-in-victoria/12098546

Gerster, J. (2020 March 29). When home isn't safe: How coronavirus puts neighbours on front lines of abuse. *Global News*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 from:

https://globalnews.ca/news/6723582/coronavirus-domestic-abuse/

Guenfound, I. (2020 April 4). French women use code words at pharmacies to escape domestic violence during coronavirus lockdown. *ABC News*. Retrieved on 8th April, 2020 from:

https://abcnews.go.com/International/french-women-code-words-pharmacies-escape-domestic-violence/story?id=69954238

Fielding, S. (2020 April 03). In quarantine with an abuser: surge in domestic violence reports linked to coronavirus. *The Guardian*. Retrieved on 8th April, 2020 from:

https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/apr/03/coronavirus-quarantine-abuse-domestic-violence

Godin, M. (2020 March 18). As Cities Around the World Go on Lockdown, Victims of Domestic Violence Look for a Way Out. *Time*. Retrieved on 10th April, 2020 from:

https://time.com/5803887/coronavirus-domestic-violence-victims

Kagi, J. (2020 April 08). Crime rate in WA plunges amid coronavirus social distancing lockdown measures. *ABC News Australia*. Retrieved on 10th April, 2020 from:

https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-04-08/coronavirus-shutdown-sees-crime-rate-drop-in-wa/12132410

Kelly, J. & Morgan, T. (2020 April 06). Coronavirus: Domestic abuse calls up 25% since lockdown, charity says. *BBC News*. Retrieved on 12th April, 2020 from:

https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-52157620

Kennedy, S. (2020 Apr 6). Jobs destroyed worldwide as coronavirus triggers deep recession. *The Japan Times*. Retrieved on 10th Ap[ril, 2020 from:

https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2020/04/06/business/economy-business/jobs-destroyed-worldwide-coronavirus-recession/#. XpUVQcgzbD4

Knowels, M. (2020 April 07). Coronavirus lockdown risks murder frenzy - PM sent warning on domestic abuse. *The Express*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 from:

https://www.express.co.uk/news/uk/1265912/coronavirus-lockdown-murder-warning-domestic-abuse-boris-johnson

National Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children (NSPCC). (2020 April 20). Coronavirus (COVID-19) and keeping children safe from abuse. *National Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children (NSPCC)*. Retrieved on 20th April, 2020 from: https://www.nspcc.org.uk/keeping-children-safe/reporting-abuse/coronavirus-abuse-neglect-vulnerable-children/

News Wires. (2020 April 06). UN chief decries 'horrifying' rise in domestic violence amid virus lockdown. *France 24*. Retrieved on 6th April, 2020 from:

https://www.france24.com/en/20200406-un-chief-decries-horrifying-rise-in-domestic-violence-amid-virus-lockdown

Peterman, A., Potts, A., O'Donnell, M., Thompson, K., Shah, N., Oertelt-Prigione, S., & van Gelder, N. (2020). Pandemics and Violence Against Women and Children. *Center for Global Development Working Paper 528*. Washington, DC: Centre for Global Development. https://www.cgdev.org/publication/pandemics-and-violence-against-women-and-children

Poate, S. (2020 March 31). 75% increase in domestic violence searches since Coronavirus. *NBN News*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 from: https://www.nbnnews.com.au/2020/03/31/dvsearches-coronavirus/

Reuters News Agency (2020 March 31). As domestic abuse rises in lockdown, France to fund hotel rooms. *Aljazeera*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 from:

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/03/domestic-abuse-rises-lockdown-france-fund-hotel-rooms-200331074110199.html

Richards, L. (2009). DASH: Domestic abuse, stalking and harassment and honour-based violence risk identification and assessment and management model, DASH risk checklist. Retrieved on 12 April 2020 from: www.dashriskchecklist.co.uk

Stark, E. (2009). *Coercive control: The entrapment of women in personal life*. Oxford University Press. Oxford.

Taub, A. (2020 April 6). A New Covid-19 Crisis: Domestic Abuse Rises Worldwide *The New York Times*. Retrieved on 7th April, 2020 from:

https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/06/world/coronavirus-domestic-violence.html

Usher, K., Durkin, J. & Bhullar. N. (2020). Editorial: The COVID-19 pandemic and mental health impacts. *International Journal of Mental Health Nursing*, doi: 10.1111/inm.12726

van Gelder, N., Peterman, A., Potts, A., O'Donnell, M., Thompson, K., Shah, N., & Oertelt-Prigione, S. (2020). COVID-19: Reducing the risk of infection might increase the risk of intimate

partner violence. *EClinicalMedicine*, Retrieved on 19th April, 2020 from https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2020.100348

Wagers, S. (2020 April 8). Domestic violence growing in wake of coronavirus outbreak. *The Conversation*. Retrieved on 10th April, 2020 from: https://theconversation.com/domestic-violence-growing-in-wake-of-coronavirus-outbreak-135598

World Health Organization. (2020). *COVID-19 and violence against women: what the health sector/system can do, 7 April 2020* (No. WHO/SRH/20.04). World Health Organization. Retrieved on 10th April, 2020 from https://www.int/reproductivehealth/publications/vaw-covid-19/en/

World Health Organization. (2004). Violence against women and HIV/AIDS: critical intersections. Intimate partner violence and HIV/AIDS. *Information Bulletin Series*, 1, 1-9.